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Crane Creek acquisition a treasure-trove of plant life
By Steve Pollick, Toledo Blade


The former Crane Creek State Park on Lake Erie is a living example of a theme in the acclaimed Kevin Costner film, Field of Dreams — if you build it they will come.

Only in the case of this former vest-pocket state park, which earlier this year was incorporated into the surrounding 2,000-acre Magee Marsh State Wildlife Area, it is a matter of if you leave it alone, they will come.

“They” in this case are all but forgotten plant communities that thrive on what today are rare, untrodden stretches of Lake Erie beachfront.

A field trip to the beach this week with Jim McCormac, an information specialist with the Ohio Division of Wildlife, and Kenn Kaufman, the renowned naturalist-birder and field guide author now based in Oak Harbor, confirmed the contention.

McCormac, a very accomplished botanist-birder-field naturalist in his own right, was excited to find knee-high tussocks of sand dropseed, a rare to uncommon grass.

Other rare beach plants also are emerging as well — purple sand grass, seaside spurge, and sea rocket. 

“That’s why I’m glad we’ve got Crane Creek,” McCormac said about the new wildlife division stewardship of the 40-odd acres. “It allows us to manage a beach in a natural state.”

Indeed, sandy beaches so often are such prime habitat for human recreation that it is rare to just let one be. A return to heavy recreational use “in one year would obliterate this plant community,” the botanist noted.

Such plants as seaside spurge, now emerging on the Magee beachfront, are found in Ohio only along Lake Erie. Their ancestral seeds were carried here from what now is the Atlantic coastal plain by movement of the great glaciers in the last Ice Age.

At one point McCormac sniffed in disdain at one plant, prickly lettuce, a persistent, pervasive pest. “If there is a cockroach in the plant world, this is it. It’s the stuff you see growing up in the cracks in the concrete on freeways.”

The field trip with McCormac and Kaufman turned out to be a natural history free-for-all. These are guys who see finely, beyond the big stuff, down to the insects as well — from pond hawk dragonflies to a burrowing wasp that was carrying its prey, a dead stinkbug, under its abdomen while it kicked away sand concealing the entrance to its underground lair.

“As entomologists are starting to look at these beaches,” McCormac noted, “they’re finding more and more local things we didn’t know were there.”

He swept an arm beyond the beach and around the expanse of the fine, wonderfully diverse Magee marsh units and remarked, “and this is just ‘duck’ habitat. We’re getting all this great stuff.”

Commentary: The take-home message here is, three cheers for the waterfowl hunters who have paid the untold millions to keep and pay upkeep on such places as Magee. Because of their decades of willing voluntary financial support — for a few days of limited hunting each year — we have room for ducks and a whole lot more.
